STATE BOARD OF HEATING, VENTILATION, AIR-CONDITIONING 
AND REFRIGERATION CONTRACTORS
BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES
DATE:
December 10, 2014

TIME:  
10:40 a.m.
PLACE:
500 N. Calvert Street



3rd Floor Conference Room



Baltimore, Maryland  21202 

PRESENT:
James Johnson, Chairman


Fred Matusky

George Warren

Allen Clinedinst, III



Charles Smith

Clifton Savoy

ABSENT:
James Crist
Fontaine Smallwood

Albert Holley

STAFF PARTICIPATING:

Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Licensing






Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General






Patricia McCray, Administrative Officer

CALL TO ORDER
James Johnson called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors (“Board”) to order at 10:40 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the October 10, 2014, Board meeting and

MOTION I by Mr. Savoy, seconded by Mr. Matusky, and unanimously carried to approve the business meeting minutes with one correction (correction of October 2014 meeting date).

APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Counsel for the Board, presented an oral report.  Applications received for review is eleven (11), apprentice - one (1) approved, five (5) referred for additional information,  journey - four (4) referred for exam eligibility, and one (1) referred for additional information.  
MOTION II was made by Mr. Matusky, seconded by Mr. Savoy and unanimously carried to approve the Application Review Committee report without modification.

Mr. Smith stated that the reason that application review is delayed is to allow applicants an opportunity to provide proof of enrollment in a training program or current employment. To expedite this process, the Application Review Committee asked that the letter forwarded to applicants who answer “yes” to the conduct questions include instructions to provide a letter from a current employer setting forth the dates of employment, employment duties and performance. The Committee also requested that applicants also be instructed to provide documentation of enrollment in a school or training program, if possible. 

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
The Complaint Committee submitted the following report covering November 12 through December 10, 2014: number of complaints open 23; complaints closed 9; complaints referred for   investigation 3; complaint referred for pre-charge 1; and complaint referred for criminal charges 1.
MOTION III was made by Mr. Johnson, seconded by Mr. Matusky and unanimously carried to accept the Complaint Committee report without corrections.

OLD BUSINESS

None.
CORRESPONDENCE
Virginia Reciprocal Agreement
Ms. Bailey informed Board members that the reciprocal agreement with Virginia has been reinstated. Therefore, Virginia will be moving forward without hindering Maryland licensees from obtaining a license in Virginia without examination. Board member Charlie Smith stated that he is currently slated to attend required continuing education classes in order to maintain his Virginia license. This is a new regulation requirement that licensees holding a Virginia contractor’s license have to attend continuing education classes.  

Plumbing and HVACR Inspector MPMIA Meeting

Written invitation to attend the annual MPMIA Inspectors’ meeting training was received in November; however, because there was not a quorum for that meeting, it was decided that Acting Commissioner, Michael Vorgetts, Acting Assistant Commissioner, John Papavasiliou, and Executive Director, Robin Bailey, would attend on behalf of the Mechanical Boards. Ms. Bailey and Board members were unable to attend due to the Board meeting being scheduled on the same day and time. Mr. Johnson asked that a note of apology be sent since some of the Board members usually attend the event.   

COUNSEL’S REPORT
None.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT/NEW BUSINESS

Ms. Bailey stated she would be updating the Board’s Departmental website. Mr. Warren asked that the website be updated to show current Board members and remove Board members who are no longer on the Board. Ms. Bailey agreed.

Mr. Clinedinst stated that the District of Columbia has a license requirement for Heating, Ventilation and Refrigeration and that D.C. Law allows a waiver of examination for those who complete an apprenticeship program and pay a $175 license fee. He suggested that the Board possibly look into increasing its license fee for reciprocal licenses requiring applicants to present two (2) photos I.D.’s, passport and a state issue driver’s license.   

Ms. Bailey added that the HVACR law provides for a journey license examination waiver for individuals who have completed an HVACR apprenticeship program approved by the Maryland Apprenticeship and Training Council.  Ms. Bailey suggested that perhaps the Board could raise revenue by imposing a fee for requests for letters of good standing and duplicate licenses but such a change would require legislation.  Ms. Bailey stated that she is not certain what the position of the new administration would be regarding the imposition of new fees.
Mr. Johnson asked if Mr. Clinedinst were suggesting that Maryland request entering into a reciprocal agreement with Washington, D.C.  Mr. Johnson stated that it is not evident that D.C. would agree to enter into a reciprocal agreement with Maryland.   Ms. Kinstler, Board Counsel, advised that, in the past, D.C. has failed to respond to Board requests to discuss reciprocal licensing.  
Mr. Matusky asked Counsel, Ms. Kinstler, about the requirements necessary to become a specially funded Board and what such status actually means. Ms. Kinstler explained that to acquire such status would require legislation, that the money generated by a particular licensing program is generally statutorily-required to be equivalent to the costs associated with the management of the particular licensing program and that any surplus finds would be deposited into the General Fund. Ms. Kinstler suggested that previous consideration of special funding was recommended to be a joint legislative pursuit by the mechanical boards, similar to the special funding status of DLLR’s Design Boards. Ms. Kinstler suggested that if the new administration adopted a similar position, the pursuit of special funding status might be more successful if the Mechanical Boards come together to pursue joint legislation rather than try to pursue this initiative individually.  

Mr. Matusky made a motion, seconded by Mr. Savoy and unanimously carried that the Board recommend legislation for the 2016 legislative session to become specially funded.  Ms. Bailey was asked to seek approval for the legislative concept from the Office of the Secretary at the appropriate time when 2016 legislative concepts are being considered.  
Mr. Smith asked that staff report on how money is generated by HVACR licensing and provide a breakdown of expenses, if available 

Mr. Savoy asked that the list of books recommended by the exam vendor, PSI be listed on the Board’s website. Also, the list that is currently listed in PSI’s bulletin is outdated and should be updated before the list is posted.

Counsel suggested that the Board begin looking at updates for the Residential Code.
Chair, Mr. Johnson, appointed Mr. Savoy to the Application Review Committee.

EXAM REPORT
The examination report for the month of October 2014 as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	43
	21
	21
	49%


Cumulative results since January-December 2014
	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	565
	291
	274
	52%


Cumulative results current month
	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	6590
	2844
	3746
	43%


The examination report as reported for November 2014 by PSI Exams is as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	52
	28
	22
	54%


Cumulative results since January-December 2014
	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	617
	319
	298
	52%


Cumulative results current month
	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	6642
	2872
	3770
	43%


Mr. Clinedinst asked Ms. Bailey to contact PSI and request a review of examination questions.  Mr. Savoy added that there are examinees who repeat the exam several times before passing and are asking if there could be a practice license exam made available to those who are approved to sit for it.  Mr. Matusky advised that the internet provides several sites that offer prospective candidates an opportunity to take a practice license examination.
On an unrelated topic, Mr. Smith asked why it is that Virginia will not accept a Baltimore City gas license that was obtained by reciprocity from the WSSC. Industry members of the Board explained to Mr. Smith that licensees, who have received a license by reciprocity, generally must have passed a qualifying examination in the jurisdiction from which they are seeking to reciprocate to be eligible to obtain license in another state without taking the required license examination. It is considered “double dipping.”
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
None.

Adjournment
With no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Matusky that all business presented be accepted, seconded by Mr. Clinedinst, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 11:50 a.m.

              

Approved without corrections

                        
Approved with corrections

Charles Smith, Board Member
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